PRÉCIS PRACTICE OVERSEAS

J. A. BRIGHT K. F. NICHOLSON

Précis Practice for Overseas Students

J. A. BRIGHT

Senior Lecturer, Faculty of Education, Makerere College, The University College of East Africa

AND

K. F. NICHOLSON

Headmaster, Friends' School, Saffron Walden



LONGMAN GROUP LIMITED London

Associated companies, branches and representatives throughout the world

C Longman Group Ltd 1950

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior permission of the Copyright owner.

First published 1950
New impressions *1959; *1961 (twice);
*1962; *1965; *1966; *1970;
*1971; *1972; *1974; †1977

ISBN 0 582 52105 X

Printed in Singapore by Chong Moh Offset Printing Pte. Ltd.

By J. A. Bright and K. F. Nicholson

ENGLISH LANGUAGE FOR SCHOOL CERTIFICATE

By J. A. Bright

ENGLISH USAGE FOR ARAB STUDENTS
JUNIOR ENGLISH COMPOSITION AND GRAMMAR
ENGLISH COMPOSITION COURSE
FOR OVERSEAS STUDENTS
PATTERNS AND SKILLS IN ENGLISH (refer orders to
Longman Kenya)

By J. A. Bright and G. P. McGregor TEACHING ENGLISH AS A SECOND LANGUAGE

PREFACE

WE believe that to be able to read and understand and then summarise a longer passage is an important part of the English course of any student. There are, of course, a number of books which provide hints and material for this sort of exercise, but in our experience in the Sudan, we felt the lack of a book approaching the problem from the point of view of the overseas student. In this book we have tried to fulfil this need.

The book is divided into three parts. In the first will be found short passages of narrative. We have emphasised throughout that the first need is to understand. For this reason most of the pieces are suitable, not only for summary by the student, but for comprehension questions of the sort which we have generally included. The master may want to add questions of his own to the ones we have asked. The material in Part One will be found suitable for first or second year secondary work.

In Part Two the passages are more difficult. The questions asked are more searching; again we encourage the teacher to supplement them with questions of his own. We have included also a number of exercises which should help the student to approach the understanding of any passages which are suitable for summary, but we believe that in the work of a third year, for which this section is primarily intended, comprehension is more important than anything else.

Part Three is intended to provide material suitable for the Fourth Year, with some examination, like School Certificate, in view. Comprehension exercises are still included but each passage is suitable also for summary or précis.

V

This book is suitable for overseas students because of its careful avoidance of difficult words and phrases, at least until the Third Part. And also because the material has been carefully selected to provide the sort of interest which will appeal to such students. For too long English examiners have expected overseas students to write summaries of passages which they cannot possibly be expected to understand or appreciate. Here, if the interest is local, it is not essentially English; and if the background to any passage is English, its interest is nevertheless general.

J.A.B. K.F.N.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Acknowledgments for permission to include copyright material are due to the following:

The British Broadcasting Corporation, for passages from articles by Freya Stark and Bosworth Monck, in The Listener; the Syndics of the Cambridge University Press for an extract from The Future in Education by Sir Richard Livingstone, and from the Cambridge School Certificate English Papers 1948; the author and Messrs. Chatto and Windus, for extracts from The Jungle is Neutral, by T. Spencer Chapman; Colonel T. Spencer Chapman and the British Broadcasting Corporation for a passage from an article in the Listener; the Executors of the late G. K. Chesterton and Messrs. William Collins, Sons and Co. Ltd., for an extract from The Fallacy of Success; the author and Messrs. William Collins, Sons and Co. Ltd., for extracts from Livingstone's Last Journey, by Sir' Richard Coupland; Mrs. W. H. Davies and Messrs. Jonathan Cape Ltd., for an extract from The Autobiography of a Super Tramp, by W. H. Davies; Messrs. Gerald Duckworth and Co. Ltd., for an extract from Cautionary Tales, by Hilaire Belloc; Endeavour, for an extract from an editorial article; the author and Messrs. Jonathan Cape Ltd., for an extract from One's Company, by Peter Fleming; Messrs. George G. Harrap and Co. Ltd., for an extract from Elizabeth Fry, by Janet Whitney; the Trustees of the T. E. Lawrence Estate and Messrs. Jonathan Cape Ltd., for an extract from Seven Pillars of Wisdom; Messrs. Longmans Green and Co. Ltd., for extracts from New Method Supplementary Readers, David Copperfield and Treasure Island, and from Longmans Simplified English Series, Kidnapped; Messrs. Martin Secker and Warburg Ltd., for an extract from The Outlook for Homo Sapiens, by H. G. Wells; the author and Messrs. William Heinemann Ltd., for an extract from The Trembling of a Leaf, by Somerset Maugham; Mr. John Murray, for an extract from Desert and Delta, by C. S. Jarvis; Odhams Press Ltd., the proprietors of the copyright, for extracts from The River War and My Early Life, by the Right Hon. Winston Churchill; Oxford University

vii

Press, for an extract from Ships and Seamen, by Geoffrey Dawson, in the Home University Library; the author and Messrs. William Heinemann Ltd., for an extract from Bright Day, by J. B. Priestley; Messrs. Putnam and Co. Ltd., for extracts from Out of Africa, by Karen Blixen; the author, for an extract from the prologue to Caesar and Cleopatra, by George Bernard Shaw; The Spectator, for an extract from an article by Harold Nicolson; Mrs. K. A. Terry, for a passage from Sir Douglas Newbold's Inaugural Lecture to the Cultural Centre, Khartoum; The Times, for three passages from its columns; the Executors of the late Stefan Zweig and Messrs. Cassell and Co. Ltd., for an extract from Tolstoi.

PART ONE INTRODUCTION

NARRATIVE

This part of the book deals with stories; that is all that is meant by narrative.

Let us see what happens to a story when it is told several times. For example, Ali may say to you:

"I was going across the bridge the other day when an extraordinary thing happened. You know how you come round the corner to cross the bridge and suddenly meet the wind which comes sweeping down the river? On this day the wind was especially strong, so strong that people half turned their backs on it, and walked across sideways. I was making my way across in this manner when I saw the wind catch the hat of the man who was just in front of me. He tried to seize it before the wind had blown it away, but of course he was too late, and, before he could say a word, there it was high above the river. We all rushed to the edge of the bridge to see what would happen when the hat landed in the water. But instead, it came floating back and landed on the bridge at my feet. We all laughed; especially the owner of the hat; he took it from me and held it firmly in his hand until he reached the other side of the river."

You think that Abdullah would like to hear the story and so you tell him:

"Ali told me that, the other day, as he was going across the bridge over the river, the wind blew off a man's hat. It blew for miles down the river, and then suddenly it came sailing back and landed at Ali's feet. He picked it up and handed it back to its owner."

In the end the story may be reduced to:

"Ali saw a man's hat blow off when he was crossing the bridge; it sailed out over the river and then came back and landed on the man's head." We shall notice several things:

- (1) Ali's story is rather more interesting because it contains several details that the other stories miss out. For instance, people half-turning their backs on the wind and walking across the bridge sideways, or rushing to the edge of the bridge to see what happened to the hat. When the story is re-told these details are missed out because they make no difference to the main point.
- (2) Other points may be added to make the story sound even more extraordinary. For instance, the hat went "miles down the river," and in the last version it even returned to its owner's head. The first of these statements is an exaggeration (that is to say it contains some truth), the second is just a lie.
- (3) Ali says: "I was going." When you repeat the story you say: "Ali said that he was going." This is what is called Reported Speech, and we often use it.
- (4) The later versions of the story are shorter than the first one. This is largely because the details have been missed out. In fact when you re-tell the story you make a summary (or précis) of it.

Let us add one or two more words about each of these points.

Detail

Detail often makes a story more interesting, even makes it sound more likely. If Ali had said that his friend Amin was with him we might find it easier to believe his story; there is someone else who will tell us if the story is true or not. But Amin's presence does not really make any difference to the story itself. There is nothing wrong with bringing detail into a story, in fact it is a good thing. But we shall always notice that when a story is re-told by someone else the details seem to disappear. A very good example of this is in the old poems which we call ballads.

These were stories which were told by one man to another, and by that man to a third, and so on, long before they were ever written down. When in the end they were written down there was hardly any detail in them at all. It was left to a man's imagination.

Adding Fresh Points

You may sometimes be allowed to exaggerate in order to make a story sound more wonderful. You may say, if you are very rich, "I have tons of money." You haven't, but we know what you mean. You may say, "The hat blew miles out over the river." It didn't, but we know what you mean. But to give a story a different ending is wrong if you are really trying to tell us what Ali saw. If you are telling the police about a motor car accident you must tell them what happened, even if it would be more fun to invent a few details. So, if the truth matters, you must not invent; you must keep to the story as you heard it.

Reported Speech

Reported Speech is quite easy to understand when you have had a little practice. For instance you say, "I am going to my house." By the time your friend tells someone else about it, it has all happened and it is no longer in the present tense, it is in the past. When you re-tell a story you do so quite naturally in Reported Speech.

Summary (or Précis)

This book is largely about summary or précis. They are really the same thing. Later on we shall say what a précis is, in more detail. For the present let us talk about it as, "a short version of a longer story, a short version which does not miss out any of the important points of the longer story."

To make a summary or précis two things are necessary:

- (1) You must clearly understand what the story is about and what happens in it. Therefore a lot of the questions in this book will make sure that you do understand.
- (2) You must be able to re-tell the story in your own words, briefly and clearly.

CHAPTER I

Read the following extracts (1-9) and then answer the questions which follow them. Be careful when you are asked "What is the passage about?" If you were asked this question about Number 1 the answer would not be, "It is about a storm." A rather longer answer is needed. Like this:

"It is about someone who is going by coach to Yarmouth. A storm is beginning. It gets worse and worse, and sometimes even stops the coach."

(1) It was evening when I set out in the coach along the road to Yarmouth.

"Don't you think," I said to the coachman, "that that is a very strange sky? I don't remember ever to have seen one like it." "Nor I," said the coachman. "That sky shows that there will be wind, sir. There will be damage done at sea."

The sky was thickly covered with clouds, here and there touched with yellow, like smoke from wet wood. There were flying clouds, and clouds built up in mountains that seemed higher than their distance from the earth; and the moon drove through all as if she had lost her way and was very frightened. There had been wind all day. It was rising with a strange and fearful sound. In another hour it was blowing harder.

As night came on the clouds closed in and covered the whole sky; it was very dark and the wind blew harder. It increased until our horses could hardly face it; several times they turned about and stopped and we feared that the coach would be turned over.

(Adapted from David Copperfield, by Charles Dickens.)

- (a) When the coachman saw that there was going to be a wind of what did he immediately think?
- (b) What was queer about the clouds?

- (c) What did the moon appear to be doing? What does this tell you about the clouds?
- (d) Did the storm come suddenly?
- (e) Why was it very dark in spite of the moon?
- (f) Why were they afraid that their coach might be turned over?
- (g) The coachman said, "There will be damage done at sea." Put this in reported speech, beginning "the coachman said that . . ."
- (2) When day came the wind blew harder and harder. I had been in many storms but I had never known anything like this. We came to Ipswich, very late, having had to fight every inch of the ground. We found people standing in the market place; they had got out of bed for fear of falling chimneys. While the horses were being changed they told us of roofs being torn off, and of trees torn out of the earth. Still the storm increased.

As we came struggling on, nearer and nearer the sea from which this great wind was blowing, its force became greater and greater. Long before we came to the sea its salt was on our lips and salt rain showered upon us. When we came in sight of the sea the waves looked like another shore with towers and buildings on it.

(Adapted from David Copperfield, by Charles Dickens.)

- (a) Why were they late in reaching Ispwich? What had they been fighting against?
- (b) Why were the people standing in the market place?
- (c) From which direction did the wind come?
- (d) Why does the writer say that the salt was "on our lips"? How did it get there?

- (e) Why did the waves look as though they were a shore with towers on it?
- (f) "They told of roofs being torn off." What were the actual words which may have been spoken by the bystanders? (In other words put this into direct speech.)
- (g) What is the passage all about? (Answer in two or three sentences.)

(3) The Captain

His stories were what frightened people worst of all. Dreadful stories they were; about hanging, and murder, and storms at sea, and wild deeds. My father was always saying the Inn would be ruined, for people would soon cease coming there; but I really believe his presence did us good. People were frightened at the time, but on looking back they rather liked it, it was a fine excitement in a quiet country life. In one way, indeed, it did seem that he might ruin us; for he kept on staying week after week, and at last month after month, so that all the money had been long used up; and still my father never had the courage to demand more.

(Adapted from Treasure Island, by R. L. Stevenson.)

- (a) "My father was always saying the Inn would be ruined, for people would cease coming there." This is an example of reported speech; what did the writer's father actually say? Give his own words as he would have spoken them.
- (b) Why did his father think the Inn would be ruined?
- (c) Why were the people frightened?
- (d) Why, later, were the same people rather pleased?
- (e) How did the man nearly ruin the Inn in fact?

- (f) What can you say about the Captain's character from these few lines?
- (g) What is the passage all about?

(4) The Blind Man

About three o'clock of a cold, misty, frosty afternoon, I was standing at the door for a moment, full of sad thoughts about my father, when I saw someone drawing slowly near along the road. He was blind, for he felt before him with a stick, and had a covering over his eyes and nose; and he was bent, as if with age or weakness. He wore a huge ragged sea coat. I never saw in my life a more dreadful looking figure. He stopped a little distance from the Inn, and raising his voice in an odd way, half singing, half speaking, addressed the air in front of him:

"Will any kind friend tell a poor blind man, who has lost the precious sight of his eyes in defending his native country,

in what part of this country he may now be?

(Adapted from Treasure Island, by R. L. Stevenson.)

- (a) Why was the writer feeling sad as he stood at the door?
- (b) How did he know that the man was blind?
- (c) What suggested that the man was either ill or old?
- (d) What words, apart from "drawing slowly near," suggest that the man was moving slowly?
- (e) In what way did the man say he had lost his sight?
- (f) Does anything in these lines suggest to you that possibly he had not lost his sight in any such way?
- (g) Put the direct speech in this passage into reported speech.
- (h) What is the passage all about?

(5) The Barrel

Thinking I should like an apple I went to get one. In I got, right into the apple barrel, and found there was scarcely an apple left; but, sitting down there in the dark, what with the sound of the waters and the movement of the ship, I had either fallen asleep or was on the point of doing so, when a heavy man sat down close by. The barrel shook as he leaned his shoulders against it, and I was just about to jump up when the man began to speak. It was Silver's voice, and, before I had heard a dozen words, I would not have shown myself for all the world, but lay there shaking with fear and listening with all my power, for from these dozen words I understood that the lives of all the honest men on board depended on me alone.

(Adapted from Treasure Island, by R. L. Stevenson.)

- (a) Why did the writer get into the barrel?
- (b) Were there any apples left there?
- (c) Did he take one?
- (d) Did he fall asleep?
- (e) What made him feel sleepy?
- (f) Why do you think he was unwilling to show himself after he had heard what Silver was talking about?
- (g) Why do you think the lives of the honest men now depended "on me alone"?
- (h) Express in a different way "I was on the point of falling asleep."
- (i) What is the passage all about?